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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on August 7, 2013. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Council members present: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton and Dick Olson. Absent: Bob Rampulla.  Staff present: City Administrator, Kim Downs; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage; Deputy Fire Chief EMS, Andy Sweeney; Deputy Fire Chief Training, Matt Powers; Volunteer Fire Fighters, Cody Oberfoell, Lucas Altman, Brad Ransford, Zach Brunscheen and Paul Goetzman; Engineering Coordinator, John Bender; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; City Attorney, Mark Parmenter; Administrative Assistant/IT, Stacy Schryba-Mead; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; Police Officer, Erik Naaktgeboren; Police Sergeant, Trent MacTaggart and Police Officer, Mark Keeney; Library Director, Jeaneal Weeks; Library Board Member, Debra Connerly and Library Board Member, Janet Libe.  Guests Present: Daniel Hoffmann, Charles and Carol Fridal, Gregory Finch, Rick and Diane Naaktgeboren, Dona Naaktgeboren, Ben Beaty and John Schweitzer of the Cedar Rapids Gazette.
Dennis Norton moved the approval of the agenda, second by Marty Bruns.  Motion carried.

Dick Olson moved the approval of the following consent agenda items: Approval of bills; Minutes of Meetings: Regular Meetings July 3, 2013 and July 17, 2013; Special Meeting June 24, 2013; Receive & File Minutes of Boards/Commissions/Committees: Board of Adjustment July 8, 2013; History July 8, 2013; Library June 13, 2013; Parks and Recreation July 11, 2013; Planning and Zoning July 29, 2013 and Water Board July 16, 2013; RESOLUTION #13-188 approving sewer waiver on second water meter for 1661 Boyson Square Drive; RESOLUTION #13-189 approving sewer waiver on second water meter for 777 North Center Point Road; RESOLUTION #13-190 approving sewer waiver on second water meter for 2922 Diamondhead Road; renewal of Class C Liquor License (LC) (Commercial), Outdoor Service & Sunday Sales for Pour Sport’s Café and Sports Bar 93-95 N. Center Point Road, effective 09/01/2013;  renewal of Class C Beer Permit (BC) and Class B Native Wine w/ Sunday Sales for Casey’s General Store #2764, 780 N Center Point Road, effective 09/06/2013; Engineering Coordinator’s Report; City Administrator’s Report and Mayor’s Report, second by Dennis Norton.  Motion carried.
Citizens Input - (3 Minutes) Limited to Items not on Current Agenda

Gregory Finch of 4032 Flicker Lane spoke before City Council request the City’s help.  Finch stated he was laid off and not able to pay his electric bill so the electricity to his home was shut off.  The Community Development Department placarded his home and gave his family until July 5th to be out of the residence.  Finch stated he didn’t know this could happen.  Due to the July 4th holiday, there was no way to make any phone calls until 3:00 p.m.  Finch explained this only gave him six (6) hours to get money to pay the electric bill and left his family homeless.
Gregory Finch made reference to Code regulations he looked up such as the 2012 Property Maintenance Code Section 105.1 that authorized the Code Official to have the power to grant modifications for individual cases upon application of the owner when the letter of the code is not practical.  Finch stated it is not practical to be put out on the street considering he was unemployed and it has been extremely difficult living in the car with the kids.  Finch stated the Building Code allows the Housing Board of Appeals to file an appeal to code provisions.

Finch continued to explain that he has since got a job and asked the city officials to look at City Code Section 105.1 and see what they can do for him.   Finch stated it would have been nice to be given a timeframe.  It is not safe in the car in the heat with his children and he can’t afford a hotel or a camp ground.  Finch continued to explain this is not his fault he was laid off and he is current on his taxes and rent.  He would understand if he was a business but he is a private homeowner and it is really embarrassing having to get up in front of all the people at the Council meeting and explain his situation.  Finch stated his kids were added to the list of homeless children the school system.  Finch expressed he would appreciate it very much if the building inspector would meet with him to work out a timeframe and allow their family back in their home because they just can’t live on the street anymore.
Discussion – Non Action Items
City Attorney, Mark Parmenter updated council on the status of the issues with the sprinkler and alarm system installations at the Eastern Iowa Sports Complex located at 1100 18th Avenue as follows:

The Board of Appeals met on Monday, August 5, 2013, where they approved the new proposal submitted by Bob Konchar, attorney for Mike Konchar and the Cedar Rapids Titans.  In the new proposal, they agree within 60 days from Monday, August 5th to sprinkle the wooden portion of the building and install a Knox box on the side of the building to provide Fire Department access.
The proposal also includes the installation of a strobe alarm by March of 2014, and not later than one year from March 2014 they will install the voice activated fire alarm system which will be monitored by a professional alarm company.  The sprinkler system will also be monitored until the strobe alarm is installed in March of 2014.  Konchar and the Titans agreed to keep the occupancy of the building at 1,500 until the building is sprinkled and agreed if any remodels, additions or sale of the building occurs, the building must be completely up to City Code.

Mark Parmenter stated he will work on putting together an Agreement to take back to Bob Konchar for review.  Once Konchar is comfortable with the agreement it will be brought back to City Council for approval.  When they have signed off on the agreement, the city can file it with the Linn County Recorder.
Parmenter informed council that although Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage would like the entire building to be sprinkled right now, he believes the proposal to be a reasonable accommodation providing the best bang for the buck in regards to safety.  The new proposal is in closest compliance with the Code as quickly as it can be.
Parmenter said he was told the Titans have agreements with the surrounding properties to lease parking for events but they still have to go before the Board of Adjustment in order to request a variance to lease parking spaces from adjacent properties outside of the 500 feet restriction listed in the City Code.  

City Administrator, Kim Downs informed council Chris Kokalis of the Cedar Rapids Titans called to request a six (6) month liquor license at the August 21st meeting instead of a temporary five (5) day liquor license, due to their proposal being approved at the Board of Appeals meeting on August 5th.

Council Member, Dick Olson stated if we have a timeline driven agreement in place for them to sign he wouldn’t have a problem with issuing a six (6) month license.  Olson continued to state if at any time they do not meet the provisions of the agreement then we don’t issue any additional licenses.
City Attorney, Mark Parmenter explained he put a provision in the agreement setting a time period when the deadlines need to be met on or before a specified date.  If they don’t meet the deadline the city would give Konchar and the Titans written notice within a reasonable time frame to comply with that particular deadline.  If they don’t comply, the City could issue a municipal infraction with the maximum fine allowed by law, file a court order to get them to comply and pull their occupancy.  

Parmenter continued to state if they are three days from complying with the deadline the City is not going to run to the courthouse to pull their occupancy.  Instead we will work with them to provide a reasonable solution like we have with other properties.

Parmenter said he plans to have the agreement ready for council consideration by the August 21st regular meeting.

Heart Saver Rescue Award Presentations – Carol Fridal

Carol Fridal of N 18th Avenue and an American Heart instructor spoke on behalf of the American Heart Association to present awards to Hiawatha Police Sergeant, Trent MacTaggart and Hiawatha Police Officer, Erik Naaktgeboren who are trained in CPR and attempted to save a life.  
Andrew Sweeney of the Hiawatha Fire Department nominated MacTaggart and Naaktgeboren for administering CPR on Randall Mittman, a 42 year old male found unresponsive by his girlfriend.  The officers started CPR while waiting for the Fire Department to arrive on the scene.  Mittman was transported by ambulance to St. Luke’s Hospital where he walked out five (5) days later.

Randall Mittman presented the medals to Trent MacTaggart and Erik Naaktgeboren.  Carol Fridal also presented MacTaggart and Naaktgeboren with certificates.  

PUBLIC HEARING – regarding the proposal to enter into a Development Agreement with PAKAR Management, LLC and Hawkeye Communication, Inc.

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing regarding the proposal to enter into a five (5) year Development Agreement with PAKAR Management, LLC and Hawkeye Communication, Inc. at 5:43 P.M. 
Pat and Kara Callanan owners of Hawkeye Communication located at 1485 Hawkeye Drive spoke on behalf of the project and displayed a rendering of the development to council.  Pat Callanan explained there has been a lot of destruction to the north of the Banacom Signs building located at 111 N Center Point Road.  Callanan continued to explain the purpose of the development agreement was to put his building on the land as well as add some tenant spaces and dress up the area.  Callanan stated he is hoping to get a five (5) year Tax Increment Financing (TIF) Agreement.  

Council Member, Dick Olson stated the proposed improvement is “off the charts.”  Council Member, Dennis Norton reiterated they did an awesome job.
There were no further written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 5:45 P.M.

In the proposal from Pakar Management, LLC (Developer) in the form of a Development Agreement by and between the City, the Developer and Hawkeye Communication, Inc. (Tenant), the Developer agrees to construct certain Minimum Improvements on property located within the Hiawatha Urban Renewal Area consisting of the construction of a new commercial building for Tenant’s business, approximately 6,000-8,000 square feet in size, as well as approximately 16,000-20,000 square feet for additional tenant space, together will all related site improvements as outlined in the proposed Development Agreement.

The Developer also anticipates remodeling an existing 10,000 square foot building that currently houses two tenants and the Agreement further proposes the City will make up to five (5) consecutive annual payments of a percentage of Tax Increments to Developer, the cumulative total for all such payments not to exceed the lesser of either a total aggregate amount of $200,000 over five (5) years, or $40,000 in any fiscal year, or the amount accrued under the formula outlined in the proposed Development Agreement.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-191 approving and authorizing execution of a five (5) year Development Agreement by and between the City of Hiawatha, PAKAR Management, LLC and Hawkeye Communication, Inc., second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-191 approved. 

PUBLIC HEARING – Regarding Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.13: Interpretation of Regulations, §165.14: Establishment of Zoning Districts and §165.15: Land Use Regulations Establishing Requirements for a New Zoning District along the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing regarding amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.13: Interpretation of Regulations, §165.14: Establishment of Zoning Districts and §165.15: Land Use Regulations establishing requirements for a new zoning district along the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road at 5:46 P.M. 
There were no written or public comments received at or prior to the public hearing.  Public Hearing closed at 5:47 P.M.

On July 29, 2013, City Council held a Special Joint Meeting with the Planning and Zoning Commission.  During the meeting Bob Veenstra of Veenstra & Kimm presented an overview of two (2) draft ordinances to City Council and the Planning and Zoning Commission for consideration.  The draft ordinances were prepared after meetings held over a four (4) month period with the Steering Committee appointed to review and provide feedback to determine the appropriate zoning and sign requirements along the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road.

After the Steering Committee completed its work, Bob Veenstra of Veenstra and Kimm prepared two (2) draft ordinances based on Committee recommendations for appropriate zoning and sign requirements for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road, for consideration by the Planning and Zoning Commission and City Council as listed below:

1. Ordinance amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code of the Code by the Establishment of a new Zoning District under Section 165.14 and establishing the Requirements for the New Zoning District.  Prepared for the purpose of providing for planned and orderly development and to protect, promote and enhance the public health and safety along the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road.

2. Ordinance amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code to incorporate the permitted signs by type for the new Center Point Road Corridor Zoning District.

The Planning and Zoning Commission took the following action in connection with the Center Point Road Corridor Zoning District:

Resolution #13-020 recommending City Council approval of amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code to add a new zoning district under section 165.14 and to establish the requirements for the New Zoning District as submitted by Veenstra and Kimm, Inc. 
Resolution #13-021 recommending City Council approval of the amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code to incorporate the permitted sign by type for the new Center Point Road (CPR) Zoning District as submitted by Veenstra and Kimm, Inc. 

Upon recommendation a public hearing date was set for the Planning and Zoning Commission on August 19, 2013 at 6:00 p.m. and City Council to consider the request from The Hiawatha City Council, to rezone various current zoning districts to the proposed Center Point Road Corridor District Consisting of three (3) new Zoning Districts CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3.   The public hearing of the City Council to consider the proposed rezoning will be held on August 21, 2013 at 5:30 p.m.
City Council followed with action to set a public hearing date to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.13: Interpretation of Regulations, §165.14: Establishment of Zoning Districts and §165.15: Land Use Regulations establishing the requirements for three new Zoning Districts of CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3 for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road.
City Council passed RESOLUTION #13-187 directing City Staff to proceed with notification of a public hearing that will be held in the Hiawatha Council Chambers, 101 Emmons Street, before the Hiawatha City Council on Wednesday, August 7, 2013, at 5:30 P.M. to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.13: Interpretation of Regulations, §165.14: Establishment of Zoning Districts and §165.15: Land Use Regulations establishing the requirements for the new Zoning District (CPR) for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road.

Council took no action was taken at the June 29th meeting regarding the draft ordinance amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 166 Sign Code to incorporate the permitted signs by type for the new Center Point Road Corridor Zoning District.

Bob Wheeler moved the 1st Reading of ORDINANCE #749 approval of amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.13: Interpretation of Regulations, §165.14: Establishment of Zoning Districts and §165.15: Land Use Regulations establishing requirements for a new zoning district along the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road, second by Dennis Norton. Motion carried.

Marty Bruns moved to waive the second and third readings of ORDINANCE #749, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Motion carried.

Dick Olson moved the adoption of ORDINANCE #749 approval of amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.13: Interpretation of Regulations, §165.14: Establishment of Zoning Districts and §165.15: Land Use Regulations establishing requirements for a new zoning district along the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road, second by Marty Bruns.  

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

ORDINANCE #749 adopted.
Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.90 (4) Amendment initiated by City Council or Planning and Zoning Commission 

Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.90 (4) Amendment initiated by City Council or Planning and Zoning Commission authorizes the City to waive the requirements of a written petition, location map, site development plan, posting of notification signs, and payment of application fee if a rezoning request is initiated by the City Council or the Planning and Zoning Commission.
Due to the rezoning request to change various current zoning districts to three (3) new Zoning Districts CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3 for the Center Point Road Corridor being initiated by the City Council, the City hereby waives the requirements of a written petition, location map, site development plan, posting of notification signs, and payment of application fee as per Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.90 (4) Amendment initiated by City Council or Planning and Zoning Commission.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #13-192 the City of Hiawatha hereby waives the requirements of a written petition, location map, site development plan, posting of notification signs, and payment of application fee as outlined in  Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.90 (4) in connection with passage of Ordinance #749 and the rezoning request from the  Hiawatha City Council to establish three (3) new Zoning Districts CPR-1, CPR-2 and CPR-3 for the Center Point Road Corridor from Blairs Ferry Road to Boyson Road, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla

Resolution #13-192 approved. 

Council Member, Marty Bruns left at 5:50 p.m. and did not return to the meeting.
Special Library Levy

On June 18, 2013, City Council passed RESOLUTION #13-148 authorizing the Hiawatha Public Library to proceed with a petition and placement of an insert in the Hiawatha newsletter in support of a special library levy to be place on the November 2013 City election ballot, to levy an additional tax of $0.27 per $1,000.00 of assessed property valuation with no ending date for the purpose of generating approximately $80,498.00 per year, with funding to be used for the addition of library staff and the construction of a library building expansion.
Hiawatha Public Library volunteers conducted a petition drive in order to obtain a minimum of 195 signatures required for a valid petition signed by 10% of eligible voters in the last regular city election and were able to obtain 224 eligible signatures.  

Library Director, Jeaneal Weeks and Library Board Members Debra Connerly and Janet Libe were present at the meeting and requested Council authorization in the placement of the special library levy on the November 2013 City fall election ballot.

Mayor Theis informed Council that he received a request from Council Member, Bob Rampulla to table the consideration of the special library levy because he was not able to attend the meeting and he had some concerns with placing both the Local Option Sales and Service Tax (LOSST) and the special library levy questions on the November 2013 City fall election ballot.  Theis continued to explain Marty Bruns agreed to come to the meeting if he could leave after item #3 and is also not present to vote on the item.

Theis asked Jeaneal Weeks when her next Library Board meeting was.  Weeks stated the next meeting was on Tuesday, August 20th at 7:00 p.m.  Theis requested that the meeting time be moved up to 6:00 p.m. so a joint meeting could be held with the City Council to hold discussion and possibly take action on the special library levy.  Weeks asked that the meeting be held at the library in their conference room.

Bob Wheeler moved to table consideration of placing a Special Library Levy on the November 2013 City Fall Election Ballot to levy an additional tax of $0.27 per $1,000 of assessed property valuation with no ending date until Tuesday, August 13, 2013 at 6:00 p.m. in order to hold a special joint Council meeting with the Library Board at the Hiawatha Public Library in the Glenn Schminke Community Room, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried.
Setting a Public Hearing Date (August 21, 2013 @ 5:30 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding Parking Restrictions on the West Side of the Street Along the Entire Length of Parsons Drive

On June 5, 2013, Council passed Ordinance #745 approving the amendment to Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding parking restrictions for Ketelsen Drive and other commercial streets.

The current proposed amendment to Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adds parking restrictions on the west side of the commercial street along the entire length of Parsons Drive.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #13-193 directing staff to proceed with notification of a public hearing that will be held in the Hiawatha Council Chambers, 101 Emmons Street, before the Hiawatha City Council on Wednesday, August 21, 2013 at 5:30 P.M. regarding amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 69 Parking Regulations §69.08 No Parking Zones adding parking restrictions on the west side of the street along the entire length of Parsons Drive, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-193 approved. 

Setting a Public Hearing Date (August 21, 2013 @ 5:30 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.82: Variances and §165.90:  Initiation of Amendments to the Zoning District Map Changing Publication Requirements and Notification Sign Posting Requirements

Community Development Director, Mark Powers and City Administrator, Kim Downs requested Council authorization in setting a public hearing date of August 21, 2013 at 5:30 p.m. to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.82: Variances and §165.90:  Initiation of Amendments to the Zoning District Map changing publication requirements and notification sign posting requirements.  

The proposed amendments include the following:

165.82:  Variances:

· Changing the publication notice of the time and place of the public hearing from not less than four (4) days nor more than 28 days before the date of the hearing to not less than four (4) days nor more than 20 days before the date of the hearing.
165.90:  Amendments to the Unified Development Code Regulations and Zone District Map:

· Changing the notice of the time and place of the public hearing from not less than seven (7) days nor more than 20 days before the date of the hearing to not less than four (4) days nor more than 20 days before the date of the hearing.
· Changing the legal notice to property owners within 500 feet from not less than seven (7) days nor more than 20 days before the date of the hearing to not less than four (4) days nor more than 20 days before the date of the hearing.
· Changing the posting of notification sign requirement from at least 19 days before the meeting of the Planning and Zoning Commission to at least seven (7) days before the meeting of the Planning and Zoning Commission.
Conditional use and conditional expansion requests do not require notification letters or publication requirements but have sign requirements similar to a variance.
The proposed amendments as listed above will provide identical notification public hearings, notification letters to adjacent property owners within 500 feet and notification sign posting requirements identical for variance requests, rezoning requests and conditional use and conditional expansion requests.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-194 directing staff to proceed with notification of a public hearing that will be held in the Hiawatha Council Chambers, 101 Emmons Street, before the Hiawatha City Council on Wednesday, August 21, 2013 at 5:30 P.M. to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.82: Variances and §165.90:  Initiation of Amendments to the Zoning District Map changing publication requirements and notification sign posting requirements, second by Bob Wheeler.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-194 approved. 

Setting a Public Hearing Date (August 21, 2013 @ 5:30 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.16: Land Uses and Regulations by District and §165.24: Adult Entertainment Establishment Regulations Adding Land Use Regulations for Pawnbrokers and Delayed Deposit Services

Community Development Director, Mark Powers and City Administrator, Kim Downs requested Council authorization in setting a public hearing date of August 21, 2013 at 5:30 p.m. to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.16: Land Uses and Regulations by District and §165.24: Adult Entertainment Establishment Regulations adding land use regulations for Pawnbrokers and Delayed Deposit Services.
Powers and Downs prepared a memo for the Council packet explaining the proposed amendments would include land use regulations for Delayed Deposit Services and Pawnbrokers.  These types of service facilities lend objectionable side effects which render facilities incompatible with residential, public and family uses when they are located close to or adjacent to such uses.  Powers and Downs believe delayed deposit services and pawnshops fall into these categories.  This is not an inclusive list but includes facilities discussed in the past.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #13-195 directing staff to proceed with notification of a public hearing that will be held in the Hiawatha Council Chambers, 101 Emmons Street, before the Hiawatha City Council on Wednesday, August 21, 2013 at 5:30 P.M. to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances Chapter 165 Unified Development Code §165.16: Land Uses and Regulations by District and §165.24: Adult Entertainment Establishment Regulations adding land use regulations for Pawnbrokers and Delayed Deposit Services, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-195 approved. 

Setting a Public Hearing Date (August 21, 2013 @ 5:30 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances adding a new Chapter 124 Practice of Health Related Sciences – State License Required Relating to but not limited to Massage Parlors
Community Development Director, Mark Powers and City Administrator, Kim Downs requested Council authorization in setting a public hearing date of August 21, 2013 at 5:30 p.m. to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances adding a new Chapter 124 Practice of Health Related Sciences – State License Required relating to but not limited to massage parlors.
Powers and Downs prepared a memo for the Council packet explaining the proposed new Chapter 124 Practice of Health Related Sciences – State License Required would necessitate massage therapists and similar practices to be state licensed.  The Iowa Code groups certain “health related sciences” together and requires those professions to have a state license.  The proposed draft ordinance uses the state code’s collection of professions, which includes massage therapy.  This ordinance will ensure a safe and healthy environment for citizens and will limit any future objectionable side effects.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-196 directing staff to proceed with notification of a public hearing that will be held in the Hiawatha Council Chambers, 101 Emmons Street, before the Hiawatha City Council on Wednesday, August 21, 2013 at 5:30 P.M. to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances adding a new Chapter 124 Practice of Health Related Sciences – State License Required relating to but not limited to massage parlors, second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-196 approved. 

Setting a Public Hearing Date (August 21, 2013 @ 5:30 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances adding a new Chapter 52A “Clandestine Laboratories/Grow Operations” to Provide Procedures for Abatement of Public Health Nuisances

Police Chief, Dennis Marks and City Administrator, Kim Downs requested Council authorization in setting a public hearing date of August 21, 2013 at 5:30 p.m. to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances adding a new Chapter 52A “Clandestine Laboratories/Grow Operations” to provide procedures for abatement of public health nuisances.
Marks and Downs prepared a memo for the Council packet explaining the proposed new Chapter 52A “Clandestine Laboratories/Grow Operations” would provide the city procedures for dealing with illegal drug labs.  Clandestine drug laboratories and associated dump sites for the chemicals utilized in the process of making methamphetamine creates a significant health risk to neighboring properties and persons.  The purpose of this ordinance is to protect the health, safety, and general welfare of the citizens of Hiawatha.

The principal objectives of Chapter 52A are as follows:

· To prevent injury and illness to occupants of the property and the public, especially children and vulnerable adults.

· To provide city standards for the abatement of public health nuisances.

· To establish responsibility of involved parties and assure that people are not unnecessarily exposed to dangers of public health nuisances.

· To ensure proper actions are taken to remediate or abate public health nuisances.

The City of Marion passed a Clandestine Laboratories/Grow Operations ordinance in June of 2013.  The ordinance presented to council is very similar to Marion’s.  City Attorney, Mark Parmenter has reviewed such ordinance as presented and recommended council to move forward with setting a public hearing date.
Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #13-197 directing staff to proceed with notification of a public hearing that will be held in the Hiawatha Council Chambers, 101 Emmons Street, before the Hiawatha City Council on Wednesday, August 21, 2013 at 5:30 P.M. to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinances adding a new Chapter 52A “Clandestine Laboratories/Grow Operations” to provide procedures for abatement of public health nuisances, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-197 approved. 

Approving the Appointment of Nine (9) Volunteer Firefighters – Gilbert June, Arunabh Chattopadhyay, Josh Snetzler, Chris Liscum, Ryan Neuhaus, Kyle Wilkins, Nicholas Streng, Andrew Vaughan and John Bradford

Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage requested council authorization in the appointment of nine (9) Volunteer Firefighters – Gilbert June, Arunabh Chattopadhyay, Josh Snetzler, Chris Liscum, Ryan Neuhaus, Kyle Wilkins, Nicholas Streng, Andrew Vaughan and John Bradford.

Chief Nesslage read list of names of the nine (9) volunteer appointments to council.

Chief Nesslage’s memo for the council packet explained new members are required to go through approximately eight (8) weeks of training prior to being allowed to respond to any calls with a one (1) year probationary period.  They are required to complete firefighter 1 training and are encouraged to complete EMS certification if they do not have it.

Upon approval of the appointment, fire department staff will be at 64 members including three (2) full-time, four (4) part-time, one (1) medical director and 56 volunteers.

Bob Wheeler moved the appointment of nine (9) Volunteer Firefighters – Gilbert June, Arunabh Chattopadhyay, Josh Snetzler, Chris Liscum, Ryan Neuhaus, Kyle Wilkins, Nicholas Streng, Andrew Vaughan and John Bradford effective immediately, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried.

Fire Department Uniform Purchase

Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage requested council authorization in the purchase of 45 sets of uniforms for fire department members.

Chief Nesslage requested quotes from three (3) vendors as well as researched several vendors online and discovered the online quotes to be even higher.  After receiving and reviewing three (3) quotations, Chief Nesslage recommended the lowest responsive responsible quotation of Carpenter Uniform of Des Moines at a total cost not to exceed $7,972.65.

Funding for the purchase of 45 sets of uniforms for fire department members was available in the Fire Department General Fund.

Chief Nesslage gave a presentation on the uniform purchase and explained the uniform purchase as follows:

This project has been ongoing for four or five years and involved input from a uniform committee.  The fire department works in a variety of environments and with a variety of individuals.  In picking a style the uniforms need to be able to adapt and work well.  Branding or having fire members easily recognized by their apparel is a very important aspect of the department.  Fire member clothing and appearance instills trust in patients, victims, and customers.  Dressy uniforms can quickly become untidy on a simple medical call.  When the uniform committee took a look at the apparel guidelines, they took these items into consideration.

In the past, the Fire Department did not have specific guidelines on uniforms and the city did not always purchase all components for the volunteers.  Upon the approval of the uniform purchase, each volunteer member will be provided with a single pair of uniform pants and three different shirts to be worn in different circumstances.  Chief Nesslage stated the new uniforms would be purchased for fire members after they had been serving on the department for six (6) months to a year.
Chief Nesslage brought fire volunteer members up to display uniforms for Council and explained the three (3) classes of uniforms as follows:

Class A: traditional fire dress uniform of a long sleeve, light blue button down shirt with metal collar brass and badge worn with dark blue pants.  This style provides a dressy, formal uniform for special ceremonies, funerals and events.  A dark blue tie could be added to increase the formal appearance.

Class B: dark blue button down shirt and dark blue pants.  This uniform would be worn by the day staff when interacting with businesses or out in public.  Volunteer staff would use this uniform during events such as tours, demonstrations, inspections, etc.  This look provides a neater look than the polo shirt and the lack of metal insignia, light weight, and the dark color make the shirt appropriate for wearing on calls.
Class C: Hiawatha Fire Department polo or t-shirt with appropriate pants, jeans, khakis, etc.  This uniform would be worn by volunteers when on call or participating in informal fire department activities such as training. 
Council Member, Dick Olson said in his opinion the uniforms were very professional and he liked the idea of branding.

Council Member, Dick Olson asked about the duty boots and if the city purchased those as well.  Chief Nesslage answered the fire members have been buying their own duty boots and they run approximately $120.  Nesslage stated eventually the fire department would outfit everyone.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #13-198 authorizing the Fire Department purchase of 45 sets of uniforms at a total cost not to exceed $7,972.65, with Carpenter Uniform of Des Moines, utilizing available funding in the Fire Department General Fund, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-198 approved. 

Authorizing Swick Cable Contractors Right of Way Permission to Bury Fiber Optics Cable for 250 Cimarron Drive

Swick Cable Contractors submitted a request to bury fiber optic cable through directional boring and altering the depth based on utility requirements beginning at the communications ped located at the south east corner of 6415 Cimarron Drive heading south on the west side of Cimarron Drive for approximately 265 feet to a communications ped on the east side of 250 Cimarron Drive as shown on the installation map.
The Engineering Coordinator reviewed the request from Swick Cable Contractors to bury fiber optic cable on Cimarron Drive and recommended approval with no conditions for installation.

The Water Superintendent reviewed the request from Swick Cable Contractors to bury fiber optic cable on Cimarron Drive and recommended approval with no conditions for installation.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-199 granting Swick Cable Contractors permission to utilize right-of-way access to bury fiber optics cable on Cimarron Drive as shown in the map labeled Exhibit ‘A’ and under the approval and compliance with conditions outlined in the letters provided by the Engineering Coordinator labeled Exhibit ‘B’, the Water Department labeled Exhibit ‘C’ and the conditions listed in the resolution, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-199 approved. 

Authorizing ImOn Communications Right of Way Permission to Bury Fiber Optics Cable for Squaw Creek Millwork  Located at 1540 Stamy Road

ImOn Communications, LLC submitted a request to bury fiber optic cable through directional boring and altering the depth based on utility requirements for Squaw Creek Millwork located at 1540 Stamy Road, with starting and ending locations as shown on the installation map.

The Engineering Coordinator reviewed the request from ImOn Communications, LLC to bury fiber optic cable for Squaw Creek Millwork and recommended approval with no conditions for installation.

The Water Superintendent reviewed the request from ImOn Communications, LLC to bury fiber optic cable for Squaw Creek Millwork and recommended approval under the condition ImOn locates the fiber line on the building side of the sidewalk in the utility easement that is established outside of the road right-of-way.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-200 granting ImOn Communications, LLC permission to utilize right-of-way access to bury fiber optics cable for Squaw Creek Millwork located at 1540 Stamy Road as shown in the map labeled Exhibit ‘A’ and under the approval and compliance with conditions outlined in the letters provided by the Engineering Coordinator labeled Exhibit ‘B’, the Water Department labeled Exhibit ‘C’ and the conditions listed in the resolution, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-200 approved. 

Approving Sidewalk Deferment for Neighbor Insurance Located at 98 E. Willman Street

Mark Neighbor of Neighbor Insurance submitted a request for a sidewalk deferment on the east portion of the sidewalk on their property located at 98 E. Willman Street.
The portion of sidewalk for the deferment request would run from the east side of Neighbor Insurance’s driveway from their parking lot running to the east property line.

Community Development Director, Mark Powers provided a memo for the council packet including the following information: 

· The sidewalk starting at Center Point Road going east on E. Willman Street running in front of Neighbor Insurance down to the west side of the entrance to the parking lot was completed.  

· The pad for the dumpster enclosure was poured and they have ordered and are waiting arrival of fencing to complete the dumpster enclosure.

· The sidewalk to the east of Neighbor Insurance has nowhere to go and does not connect with any existing sidewalk.

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-201 approving a deferment of the required sidewalk from the east side of Neighbor Insurance’s driveway from their parking lot running to the east property line located at 98 E. Willman Street, as requested by Neighbor Insurance.  Said deferment shall run with the land and shall be binding upon all present and future owners of the subject property with the clear understanding that any person or future owner of said property shall be responsible for all installation costs of sidewalk for property adjacent to the frontage area along E. Willman Street addressed 98 E. Willman Street at such time the City of Hiawatha determines installation of sidewalk is proper, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-201 approved. 

Approving the FY2013 Street Finance Report

The FY2013 Street Financial Report summary statement is as follows:

	
	Road Use Tax Fund
	Other Street Monies
	Street Debt
	Totals

	Total Expenses
	$636,804
	$2,052,031
	$1,237,877
	$3,926,712

	Ending Balance
	$342,966
	($3,173,271)
	$2,192,599
	($637,706)

	Total Funds Accounted
	$979,770
	($1,121,240)
	$3,430,476
	$3,289,006


Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-202 approving the FY 2013 Street Finance Report, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-202 approved. 

Approving Design Plans and Specifications and Authorizing City Staff to Proceed with Requests for Quotations for the Boyson Road Trail including Pedestrian Island and the 18th Avenue Sidewalk to Clark Park Construction Project

On July 3, 2013, Council passed Resolution #13-150 authorizing the preparation of design plans and specifications for the Boyson Road trail including Pedestrian Island and 18th Avenue Sidewalk to Clark Park Construction project at a total cost not to exceed $6,400.00, with STS Civil of Cedar Rapids approximately 800 feet in length, construction of a pedestrian island on Boyson Road in front of 1770 Boyson Road and construction of sidewalk on 18th Avenue from Progress Drive north to the existing sidewalk at Clark Park approximately 300 feet in length.
Design plans and specification were prepared by Matt Shock of STS Civil and submitted to the City Clerk’s office on July 31, 2013.  Engineering Coordinator, John Bender recommended approval of the design plans and specifications and  moving forward with the solicitation of Request for Quotations for the construction of the Boyson Road Trail including Pedestrian island and 18th Avenue Sidewalk to Clark Park Construction Project.  Bidders will be instructed to submit their bids by August 28th at 1:00 p.m. to the City Clerk’s office.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #13-203 approving design plans and specifications as prepared by STS Civil and authorizing the solicitation of Requests for Quotations for the construction of the Boyson Road Trail Extension from 18th Avenue to 15th Avenue approximately 800 feet in length, construction of a sidewalk on 18th Avenue from Progress Drive north to the existing sidewalk at Clark Park approximately 300 feet in length, with an Engineering Coordinator’s cost estimated amount of $88,000.00 available in Local Option Sales Tax dollars for engineering/administration and construction of the project, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-203 approved. 

Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Improvements Project - Change Order #2 with a Reduction in Contract Amount for Ricklefs Excavating Ltd.

City Engineer, Dick Ransom reviewed and recommended Change Order #2 for the FY 2013 Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Improvements Project.  

Change Order #2 includes a price adjustment for aggregate test deviation with a credit of ($538.90) to the City.  This is due to concrete aggregate materials for two (2) batches of concrete tested outside of Iowa Department of Transportation (DOT) limits.  Per the Iowa DOT Construction Manual, price adjustments were calculated and will be deducted from the cost of the concrete.  Change Oder #2 brings the revised contract amount to $723,266.50.
Due to the Federal-Aid funding of this project, the Iowa DOT is requiring all change orders to be submitted on IDOT forms.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-204 approving Change Order #2 for the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project with a reduction in contract amount of ($538.90) resulting in a revised total project contract amount of $723,266.50, with Ricklefs Excavating Ltd. of Anamosa, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-204 approved. 

Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Improvements Project - Pay Estimate # 4 for Payment of Contract Work Completed to Ricklefs Excavating Ltd.

Project Engineer, Mike Dufoe reviewed and recommended approval of Pay Estimate #4 for the FY 2013 Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Improvements Project with a payment amount of $231,258.63 to Ricklefs Excavating Ltd. of Anamosa.  80% of the payment amount is Federal Aid grant eligible work and the remaining $2,681.47 is funded by the Hiawatha Water Department.  This is a DOT project allowing 3% retainage to be withheld.
Major accomplishments during the month of July are as follows:

· Street paving completed.
· Traffic signals near completion.

· Sidewalks and pedestrian ramps in the works.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #13-205 approving Pay Estimate #4 for the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Improvements Project FY 2013, and directing the City Clerk to make payment to Ricklefs Excavating Ltd. of Anamosa in the amount of $231,258.63, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-205 approved. 

RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road Project - Pay Estimate No. 4 for Payment of Contract Work Completed to Ricklefs Excavating Ltd.

Project Engineer, Mike Dufoe reviewed and recommended approval of Pay Estimate #4 for the FY 2013 RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road Project with a payment amount of $191,437.89, to Ricklefs Excavating Ltd. of Anamosa.

Project Engineer, Mike Dufoe of Hall and Hall Engineers reviewed and recommended approval of Pay Estimate #4.

Major accomplishments during the month of July are as follows:

· Removed west side of existing street and entrances.

· Paved approximately 1,085 feet of west half of North Center Point Road pavement.

· Alliant drilling conduit across street for undergrounding of overhead utilities.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-206 approving Pay Estimate #4 for the RISE Improvement Reconstruction of North Center Point Road from CC&P Railroad to Fisher Street and North of Boyson Road Project FY 2013, and directing the City Clerk to make payment to Ricklefs Excavating Ltd. of Anamosa in the amount of $191,437.89, second by Dennis Norton.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-206 approved. 

North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project - (Balancing) Change Order No. 2 for Revised Contract Amount for Voltmer, Inc.

Project Engineer, Mike Dufoe reviewed and recommended (Balancing) Change Order #2 for the FY 2012 North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project.  

(Balancing) Change Order #2 is summarized as follows:

· The City replaced a pavement panel damaged by the contractor’s utility exploration with a deduction in the amount of ($780.00).

· Quantity adjustments included an increase in the quantity of handholes, decreases in circuit and traffic control quantities, and removal of seeding quantity which was switched to the North Center Point Road Pavement contract with a deduction in the amount of ($8,784.00).

(Balancing) Change Order #2 total credit amount of ($9,564.00), bringing the final total revised contract amount to $215,191.40 with Voltmer Inc. of Decorah.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #13-207 approving (Balancing) Change Order #2 for the North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project with a reduction in contract amount of ($9,564.00) resulting in a revised total project contract amount of $215,191.40, with Voltmer Inc. of Decorah, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-207 approved. 

North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project - (Final) Pay Estimate No. 6 for Payment of Contract Work Completed to Voltmer, Inc.

Project Engineer, Mike Dufoe reviewed and recommended approval of (Final) Pay Estimate #6 for the FY 2012 North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project with a final payment amount of $1,919.00, to Voltmer Inc. of Decorah.

Final punch list of completion items are as follows:

· Settled trenches and repair of damaged pavement completed.

The Certificate of Completion for the project has been signed.

Dennis Norton presented RESOLUTION #13-208 approving (Final) Pay Estimate #6 for the North Center Point Road from Stamy Road to Tower Terrace Road Lighting Improvements Project FY 2012, and directing the City Clerk to make final payment to Voltmer Inc. of Decorah in the amount of $1,919.00 immediately.  Five percent retainage in the amount of $10,759.57 will be released after 30 days has elapsed from the date of acceptance if no claims against the project are filed, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dick Olson, Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Resolution #13-208 approved. 

Possible Closed Session as per Iowa Code 21.5(j) to Discuss the Purchase of Particular Real Estate 

Bob Wheeler moved to go into Closed Session as per Iowa Code 21.5(j) to discuss the purchase of particular real estate at 6:05 p.m., second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Dennis Norton, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Motion carried.
Dick Olson moved to go out of Closed Session as per Iowa Code 21.5(j) to discuss the purchase of particular real estate and enter into regular session at 6:33 p.m., second by Dennis Norton.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dennis Norton, Dick Olson

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns

Motion carried.
Discussion/Possible Action Regarding the Purchase of Particular Real Estate

No action was necessary regarding the purchase of particular real estate at this time.
Bob Wheeler moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:50 P.M., second by Dick Olson. Motion carried. 

____________________________
                                                                                                
Tom Theis, Mayor 


            
ATTEST: 
_____________________________ 
Kelly Kornegor, Interim City Clerk                                          
